SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
21st November, 2007

Meeting commenced:
  9.30 a.m.
"
adjourned:
11.10 a.m.
"
recommenced:
11.15 a.m.
"
adjourned:
12.45 p.m.
"
recommenced:
  1.30 p.m.
"
ended:
  2.15 p.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor M. Morris (Deputy Mayor) - in the Chair

Councillors Ainsworth, Antrobus, Boshell, Coen, Compton, Connor, Cooke, Davies, Dawson, Deas, Devine, Ferrer, K. Garrido, R. Garrido, Gray, Harold, Heywood, Hill, Hinds, Howard, Hulmes, Humphreys, Hunt, Jolley, Jones, Kean, King, Lancaster, B. Lea, M. Lea, Lightup, Lindley, Loveday, ,Macdonald MBE, Mann, Merry, Mullen, Jane Murphy, Joe Murphy, O’Neill, Owen, Pennington, Ryan, Salmon, Smyth, Taylor, Turner, Warmisham and Wilson  
42.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Broughton, E. Burgoyne, V. Burgoyne (Mayor), Clague, Dobbs, McIntyre,  Miller, Potter and Warner.
43.
RESIGNATION OF COUNCILLOR STAN WITKOWSKI

The Chief Executive reported the receipt of the resignation of Councillor Witkowski who had served on the Council for 17 years and was resigning due to continuing ill health.  Members of the Council paid tribute to the service Councillor Witkowski had given to the City and wished him a speedy recovery.

44.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no interests declared.

45.
MAYOR’S CITIZENS AWARD

Mr. D. McGurk nominated John Camilleri for the Mayor’s Citizens Award in respect of all the work Mr. Camilleri had undertaken in raising money for charitable purposes in the City.  Councillors Owen, K. Garrido and Merry spoke in tribute to the work of Mr. Camilleri with particular reference to the work he had undertaken in raising a large amount of funding to provide purpose built accommodation for a young person who had been seriously injured while playing the game of rugby league.  Mr. Camilleri in receiving his award thanked his committee who had supported his charitable campaign, the Mayor and the Members of the Council, for the award.
46.
LONG SERVICE AWARD 20 YEARS SERVICE - COUNCILLOR JAMES HULMES

The Mayor presented to Councillor James Hulmes his 20 year service as an Elected Member badge.  Councillor Hulmes thanked the Mayor and Members for this award.

47.
PRESENTATION OF THE BEREAVEMENT CHARTER

The Mayor presented to members of the Environmental Services Directorate the Bereavement Charter they had been successful in being awarded.  Members of the Council paid tribute to the work of the officers of the Environment Directorate.
48.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

The Mayor welcomed representatives from Buile Hill and St. Ambrose Barlow Roman Catholic High Schools and public questions were received from the following pupils:-


Gina Butterworth 
} Buile Hill High School


John Peat

}


Daniel Wheeler
} St. Ambrose Barlow Roman Catholic High School


Charlotte Dickinson
}


Details of the questions and responses are included in Appendix A to these minutes.

49.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meeting held on 19th September, 2007, were approved as a correct record.

50.
PETITIONS/COMMUNICATIONS

RESOLVED:
THAT the undermentioned petitions be dealt with as follows and referred to the Directorates indicated:-

	ELECTED MEMBER
	DETAILS OF PETITION
	DIRECTORATE INFORMED



	Councillor Mullen
	Petition of objection against the placing of “undesirables” in the Mees Square Premises
	Housing and Planning Directorate 

	Councillor Mullen
	Request for fencing at the back of flats in Higher Croft, Eccles
	Housing and Planning Directorate

	Councillor Salmon
	Petition objecting to the closure of Mr. T’s shop due to building work on flats adjacent to the premises
	Housing and Planning Directorate


51.
AMENDMENTS TO THE COUNCIL CONSTITUTION

RESOLVED:
THAT this matter be withdrawn from the agenda for the meeting.

52.
ROAD SAFETY PLAN 2007 AND 2008

Councillor Antrobus, the Lead Member for Planning, submitted for consideration the Road Safety Plan for 2007/08 which documented annually the progress towards achieving the 2010 national casualty reduction targets.  He stated that the report also provided a summary of current road safety activity in engineering, education, training and publicity.  The appendices to the report gave details of the current local safety scheme programme and road safety coverage.  He also drew Members’ attention to Road Peace Organisation as this was the annual commemoration of those persons who had lost their lives on Salford roads, he paid tribute to the work of volunteers and invited Members to sign the Road Peace Pledge which was on display outside the Council Chamber.

He further commented on the content of the plan in relation to the numbers of fatalities and serious injuries which occurred on Salford roads which were below national targets. He also made reference to the statistics available for the year and congratulated all those officers and organisations involved in working with all sections of the community to raise awareness of road safety issues and prevent casualties on the City’s roads.  


The following questions were then asked:-


(i)
Councillor R. Garrido stated that the opposition fully supported the Road Safety Plan for 2007/08 and asked the Lead Member if he would support the Worsley and Boothstown Community Committee in its desire to improve road safety on the East Lancashire Road by the development of an “all red sequence” adjacent to the Ellenbrook Road area.  He commented that the wishes of the Community Committee were to improve road safety through its devolved budget.  The potential impact on the length of traffic queues was of secondary importance in relation to improving crossing and safety for pedestrians.  

(ii)
Councillor Cooke commented that he welcomed the report and the level of community intelligence that was based within the documentation provided.  He asked would steps be taken to feed this information to all Directorates of the City Council to link to the issue of reducing traffic as means to supporting road safety.  Such examples were the promotion of the “walking buses”.  


(iii)
Councillor Owen asked about the level of activity in relation to road safety engineering, repairs, road markings and bollards which had occurred across the City.


(iv)
Councillor Ainsworth asked with regard to the establishment of new developments that under the planning process of the City should contributions be made to include the potential to develop cycling, pedestrian facilities as part of those developments.

(v)
Councillor Deas congratulated Councillor Antrobus on the content of the report. 


Councillor Antrobus responded as follows:-


(i)
The devolved budget had been delegated to Community Committees to determine what in their view were their road safety priorities.  He had no intention on intervening in the decision making process only if funding was not being spent appropriately or if proposals put forward by Community Committees had a wider strategic implication.  In his opinion, the decision of the Worsley and Boothstown Community Committee was a matter for them to decide and he would support what they chose to do.


(ii)
He would take Councillor Cooke’s comments on board and certainly play a positive role in supporting the safer routes to school programme.

(iii)
He referred the matter to the Street Scene Working Party who were reviewing this with parts of the devolved budget which had also been made available to Community Committees to improve junction markings and street furniture etc.


(iv)
He noted the comments of Councillor Ainsworth and indicated that this and other similar matters were also being taken in account already and that Councillor Salmon was the Lead Member for Cycling was working closely with him to ensure that cyclists and pedestrians received a fair deal and a safe deal in respect of new proposals and highway developments.


In closing the debate he thanked all officers who had been involved in the preparation of the report.


RESOLVED:
THAT the content of the current Road Safety Plan for 2007/08 be approved.

53.
APPOINTMENTS TO COMMITTEES AND PANELS

RESOLVED:
THAT Councillors Dobbs and Hunt be appointed for a four year period from December, 2007, as the Council’s representatives on Booths charities.
54.
ELECTORAL MATTERS

The Returning Officer submitted her report in respect of the Annual Review of Polling Stations 2007, including in her recommendations a further reference to polling district TC, Weaste and Seedley.


RESOLVED:
THAT Council -

(i) 
accept the report now submitted including the replies to the consultation responses as detailed in Appendix B to the report now submitted; and 
(ii) 
support the proposals to move the polling places in polling districts Winton CD, Eccles EA, Eccles EE, Swinton South FC, Ordsall PC, Ordsall PF, Irwell Riverside RH, Irwell Riverside RL, Weaste and Seedley TC, Weaste and Seedley TH and Weaste and Seedley TI, as detailed in Appendix A of the report now submitted.

55.
APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY SECTION 151 OFFICER

The Lead Member for Customer and Support Services submitted a report informing Council of the requirement to appoint a Deputy Section 151 Officer in accordance with the Local Government Finance Act 1958.


RESOLVED:
THAT the post of Assistant Director Customer and Support Services (Accountancy and Exchequer) be designated as Deputy Section 151 Officer for the abovementioned purpose.
56.
LICENSING ACT 2003 - POLICY STATEMENT 2008

The Lead Member for Environment submitted a report containing details of the 2008 Licensing Policy Statement which needed to be in place prior to 7th January, in accordance with the Licensing Act 2003, which would act as a guide to the Licensing Authority and in the City’s case the Licensing and Safety Regulatory Panel when it considered applications under the 2003 Act.


Councillor Robin Garrido commented that there had been little time for Elected Members to comment on the draft proposals as it was being considered at the November meeting of Council due to the fact that the City Council did not formally sit in December.  


In response Councillor Mann commented that the changes were needed in the Policy Statement to ensure clarification and to take account of legislative change and it was necessary to comply with statutory deadlines in relation to this matter to protect the interest of the City Council.  


RESOLVED:
THAT the Licensing Act 2003 - Policy Statement 2008 as detailed in the report now submitted be approved and adopted 
57.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council

The following questions were raised:-

	(i)
	As the Council has not been successful for its bid for the Heritage Lottery for the Irwell City Park, what will happen in respect of taking forward this proposal?
	 Councillor Howard



	(ii)
	Does the Leader recall that in the Cabinet Work Plan to Council in June, to agreed to provide a quarterly update to the November meeting of Council and does he intend to follow the Leader of the Government and introduce “COATs” into the running of the City Council?
	Councillor K. Garrido


	(iii)
	When does the Leader propose to fill the vacancies that exist from the majority party in respect of the Strategy and Regeneration Scrutiny Committee and if, he did not wish to fill the vacancies by the majority party the opposition would be happy to take the vacant seats which currently exist?
	Councillor R. Garrido



	(iv)
	Could the Leader update the Council on the current position with regard to the impact of the visit of the City Council to the Chinese Republic and by doing so provide any details of any business outcomes?
	Councillor Compton


	(v)
	Does the Leader support Christian principles?  Does he agree that if we adopted more Christian principles there would be less anti-social behaviour?
	Councillor Davies





In response Councillor Merry made the following comments:-


(i)
He is very disappointed that the bid had not been successful to get through to the next stage and at this current time we did not know why it had not reached the second stage.  The Council was currently discussing the proposal with the North West Development Agency and private sector in order to take this development forward.

(ii)
Requested that Councillor Karen Garrido specify which comments she relates to in relation to the Cabinet Work Plan and the adoption of COATs.

(iii) That a review of seats on Scrutiny Committees would take place in the next municipal year.


(iv)
That the offices in Chengdu were still operating and looking to develop economic links between Salford and the region.


(v)
His personal view was that he supported Christian principles but not at the expense of people from other faiths or non believers, he commented it was important to recognise right from wrong in all faiths and beliefs but he would want to support all people who have goodness in them.


The following comments were then made:-

	(i)
	The review of the numbers and members of Scrutiny Committees was promised as part of this year’s programme and not being delayed until May next year.


	} Councillor K. Garrido

}

}

}

}

	(ii)
	At the extraordinary meeting of Council it was agreed that the Cabinet Work Plan would be updated on a quarterly basis and reported to meetings of the Council.  This has not happened there should have been a progress report to this meeting, 45 key milestones should have been achieved by this time, before the next meeting in January 15 more key targets are due to be achieved.  Where are we up to with respect of the Cabinet Work Plan.  She further commented COAT was if the Leader was to develop a Council or talent or a Cabinet of all talent in this Authority.
	}
}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

	(iii)
	Is the relationship with Chengdu so good, there appears to have been little economic impact in the City .
	Councillor Cooke


	(iv)
	The Strategy and Regeneration Scrutiny Committee now numbers a membership of 9 which was below the suggested number of 10 that the Leader had referred to in previous discussions.
	Councillor R. Garrido


	(v)
	Disappointed that the Leader was  not prepared to review the Scrutiny Committee memberships at this time .
	Councillor Lindley





In response to the comments Councillor Merry made the following statements:-


That the appropriate time for changing numbers on the members of Committees and Panels was at the commencement of the municipal year where all the appointments were made by the Council meeting.


He confirmed that he would circulate to all Members of the Council a milestone report on the Cabinet Work Plan.  He further stated that the policies of the majority group of this Council had made people living and working in the City more prosperous and they would continue to deliver improved services for the citizens of Salford.

PROCEDURAL ANNOUNCEMENT

(At this point the Deputy Mayor gave an explanation regarding the rules of debate relating to points of personal information and points or order.  Members noted this explanation.)
58.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS
(b)
Councillor Lancaster (Deputy Leader of the Council)

The following questions were asked:-

	(i)
	For the third Council meeting running it was pleasing to see young people taking part and asking public questions in relation to public safety and crime within the City.  Did the Deputy Leader feel that the policing levels in the City were at adequate levels to  meet and safety requirements of the City as there were still areas where people of had perceptions of fear?


	} Councillor O’Neill

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

	(ii)
	Could the Deputy Leader provide details on the effective monitoring of the CCTV and what evidence has been produced by this CCTV scheme to result in successful prosecutions?
	}

}

}

}

}

	(iii)
	Are we using Police Community Safety Officers (PCSO)instead of Police Officers to enforce law on the Streets?
	Councillor Owen





In response Councillor Lancaster made the following comments:-

The role of a PCSO is different to that of a Police Officer, if Members requested the information he was happy to circulate a note on what the role of a Community Safety Officer was.  The impact of the PCSO’s and their local knowledge had been tremendous in improving safety perceptions in local communities.


The following comments were then made:-

	(i)
	Why can’t we have more police officers.  There was still time delays for police officers to arrive at scenes of crimes.


	Councillor Taylor

	(ii)
	In the last six or seven weeks he had undertaken estate walkabouts with police officers and PCSOs in attendance.  Local communities had come out and Police Officers and PCSOs were well recognised and well known.  There was a good knowledge of the role of the individuals in the community and in the Ward he represented there was much better contact and the community perceptions of safety had improved. 


	Councillor Jolley

	(iii)
	At a recent meeting with residents of Salford Quays concern had been expressed about the level of crime in that vicinity and these issues had been raised with Chief Superintendent Mulligan 

	Councillor R. Garrido

	(iv)
	In Irwell Riverside there had been a great positive response regarding  PCSOs and  a positive part of the PCSO role was that the PCSOs had been successfully recruited into the Greater Manchester Police Force. 

	Councillor Joe Murphy

	(v)
	This was not a negative position or a criticism of PCSOs but it was a view that there must be a balance between PCSO’s role in our communities and levels of Police Officers l.  The communities expressed concern when they felt that PCSOs were being taken out of their communities to work in other areas and on road traffic incidents and local people saw this as a reduction in community safety. 
	Councillor Owen


In response Councillor Lancaster made the following comments:-


He did not believe that PCSOs were being used in traffic incidents as Traffic police were not part of this function.  He had a full confidence to PCSOs and their career development  into the police force.  There was a clear definition between the two  roles because  the Police did not want the situation where PCSOs were putting their lives at risk.  
With regard to the numbers of PCSOs and Police Officers it was a question of how much did people want to pay. The increase in the police budget would retain and maintain policing levels to increase policing would increase costs, while some people would be agreeable to this others would not and it was an issue of having as many police officers and police community safety officers as the budget would allow.  
In respect of information regarding successful prosecutions using CCTV there was no doubt that CCTV had helped reduce crime and he provided relevant information to Councillor O’Neill.

With regard to the work on role and monitoring of PCSOs Salford was the only Authority of Greater Manchester that guaranteed that two of the three PCSOs cannot be moved out of local areas and only on rare occasions, major critical incidents, would the other PCSO be removed.  There was no evidence to show that this agreement with Greater Manchester Police had been  breached.

With regard to the situation on the residents and concerns of the residents of Salford Quays, major investment and resources have increased CCTV facilities within the areas creating a better evidence base to reduce the levels of crime. 

(c)
Councillor Hinds, Lead Member for Customer and Support Services

The following question was asked:-


Does Councillor Hinds know of any other capital commitments the Council is making for the BBC other than its contribution to the BBC philomonic and to Media City.

In response Councillor Hinds commented that the contributions that the City Council was making in relation to the BBC had been well documented both in reports which had been sent to Cabinet and Lead Member and at this point there were no further contributions being requested.

The following comments were made:-

	(i)
	The development of the BBC and the Quays without infrastructure relating to transport and the problems that already occurred in relation to the level of tram service that was available.  It would appear that the Council’s investment was at risk and not value for money unless transport network and systems were improved. 

	Councillor Macdonald


	(ii)
	The Council should be congratulated on the deal it had achieved with the Passenger Transport Authority to improve the service to Salford Quays to every six minutes.  The negotiations that the Council had worked on with the PTA has meant that the PTA is taking a risk to keep the price down to encourage people to use the public transport network on a much high level frequency.
	Councillor Jones

	(iv)
	The two party Leaders were made aware of the

funding provisions for the BBC and an agreement 

that a tram line would be put in on the arrival of the

 BBC to the City.  The BBC wanted a six minute 

service from the regional centre to Salford Quays.

One of the positive aspects of the BBC was the impact it would have on the business rate for the City.  It was a very good deal for Salford.  The relationship between the Council and the BBC Philharmonic Orchestra was a necessary event to ensure the optimum level of investment within the Salford Quays and the City area.
	Councillor Merry

	(v)
	Was Councillor Hinds disappointed with regard to

 the changes in LABGI funding and the impact on 

the City?
	Councillor Macdonald 



Councillor Hinds made the following response:-


In relation to the level of funding attributed to the arrival of the BBC this had always been dealt with with all Groups  knowledge and had been an open and transparent process because support was needed from all the Council to encourage the BBC and work with the Governors of the BBC to ensure the success of their arrival in the City. 
There was a need to enhance transport links and the arrival of the BBC will improve and increase the number of levels of people wishing to visit the Quays and it was the Council’s strong position in negotiating with the PTA that has made this investment occur.  
With regard to LABGI yes he was concerned the way the government had changed the rules and regulations relating to LABGI funding and it was still making strong representations that the Salford Council was being penalised for the actions of some of the authorities who had not used the money in an appropriate way but he was working hard to ensure financial stability for the City.

(d)
Councillor Warmisham, Lead Member for Children’s Services

The following questions were asked:-

	(i)
	At a recent meeting of the Children’s Services Scrutiny Committee a report had been considered regarding children attending schools out of the City together with the fact that primary school parents are being consulted on their options with regard to selecting high schools for their children even those that are potentially closing.  Did the Lead Member agree that the abolition of associated school status would in fact increase the number of children seeking their education at high school outside the City.


	} Councillor Lindley

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

	(ii)
	Did the Lead Member differ from the view of the Leader of the Council and agree that any Member of Council attending the parents’ meeting at St. George’s had a right to hear what the views of the parents were regarding a school which their constituents young people attended.


	}

}
}

}

}

}

}

	(iii)
	With regard to class size in primary schools in 2007 the ratios will be published after Christmas, why does it take so long for schools to get the relevant ratios information?


	Councillor Gray

	(iv)
	Is it Council policy to reduce school size?


	} Councillor Turner
}

	(v)
	Why were Elected Members obstructed from attending the parents’ meeting regarding the consultation in respect of the closure of St. George’s when there was adequate seating and Elected Members should not be prevented from carrying out their duties in this way?


	} 

}

}

}

}

}

}

	(vi)
	Could the Lead Member make available the information with regard to the recording of truancy within the City’s high schools as requested at the previous meeting?

	}

}

}

}

}

	(vii)
	At the All Hallows consultation meeting regarding BSF Ward Councillors were instructed not to attend the parents’ meeting and did not attend.  Will the Lead Member publish the details and responses at the meeting?


	}  
} 
}

}

}

}



	(viii)
	Could the Lead Member give details of capital allowances for the refurbishment of All Hallows as it appeared to be below other schools allocations and would there be adequate ?? facilities at all schools under BSF that will meet the DCSF team games as standard?
	Councillor Ainsworth



Councillor Warmisham responded as follows:-

· With regard to the associated primary school status this proposal was currently at the consultation stage and Councillor Warmisham was waiting to hear what Government Bodies had to say in respect of this matter.

· The purpose of the parents’ meetings was for the consultation exercise and BSF to hear what the parents had to say.

· In respect of class size ratios he would investigate and report back to the Councillor Gray.
· In relation to reduction in school size it was not the policy of the City Council nor his as Lead Member to reduce school sizes in the City.

· In respect of levels of recording for truancy he would ensure that the information was sent to Councillor Turner at the earliest opportunity.

· In response to Councillor Ainsworth he was sure that the information regarding the parents’ meeting at All Hallows was circulated to him.

· In relation to capital costs raised by Councillor Ainsworth he would ensure that this information was sent for his attention.

· In relation to playing field size and DCSF requirements it was part of the BSF programme to ensure that the standards were maintained.

The following comments were then made:-

	(i)
	All Members must accept that parents attending the parents’ consultation meetings in relation to the BSF programme must be given priority as there was also a community meeting where other interested community individuals were able to submit their views as part of the consultation process.
	} Councillor Merry

}

}

}

}

}

}

	(ii)
	Roman Catholic pupils in the City was a citywide issue and not just an action issue for the Weaste and Seedley Ward.  The restructuring of catholic education provision was a citywide proposal as part of the BSF programme.
	}

}

}

}

}

}

	(iii)
	It is a sad state of affairs when Ward Councillors and a Shadow spokes person for Children’s Services are not able to listen to parents’ views in a meeting which they are in attendance.  There was no desire of any of the politicians who attended the St. George’s BSF consultation meeting to speak but only to listen to what was said. 
	} Councillor Gray

}

}

}

}

}

}

}

	(iv)
	Commented upon the excellent work going on in the Children’s Homes in relation to their attendance at schools and other activities which was having a positive impact on looked after children in the City.


	}

}

}

}

}

	(v)
	Consultation exercise which related to associated school places has not been on governing bodies where he had been in attendance and questioned why this report was not going to all schools.  Pupil ratios take account of not only teaching staff but the excellent teaching assistants that work in our schools in the City that support the needs of some of our very difficult and most vulnerable children.  
	Councillor Macdonald



	(vi)
	Issue of attendance by the Leader and Lead Member at the consultation process, political policies and explanations should be made by Members of the Council and not be made by Strategic Directors. 
	Councillor Lindley


Councillor Warmisham made the following responses to the comments:-

· In respect of pupil ratios he will provide information to Councillor Gray at the earliest opportunity.
· He had no further comments to make on the meeting in respect of the BSF parents’ consultation meeting at St. George’s.  He further indicated that he had taken advice with regard to the consultation meeting on attending and had been advised that attendance at the consultation could fetter r the ability of him and other Cabinet Members in making decisions based on all submitted information at a future Cabinet meeting.

· He paid tribute to the work of Councillor Gray whom he stated was an outstanding corporate parent and agreed with her that the children’s homes in this City were second to none.

· He would find out for Councillor Macdonald why the information is not going to all governing bodies and report back.

(e)
Councillor Connor, Lead Member for Housing
No questions were asked nor comments made.

(f)
Councillor Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning
The following comment was made:-

	(i)
	Thanking Councillor Antrobus for his support in respect of the Worsley/Boothstown Community Committee proposals in respect of the A580 and hoped that Councillor Antrobus would look carefully at the revised cost of the schemes to investigate whether it was possible to fund some of the cost out of the mainstream highways maintenance budget. 
	Councillor R. Garrido


In response Councillor Antrobus indicated that he was grateful for the comments of Councillor R. Garrido in respect of this matter and he would investigate whether it was possible to fund some of this proposal from the mainstream budget.

(g)
Councillor Mann, Lead Member for Environment
Councillor Hill raised a question with regard to the roll out of the new recycling bins in Irlam and Cadishead.  She stated that most properties now had four large bins and whether any provision had been made for elderly and disabled people.  Another issue regarding meals on wheels that the containers used should be made of recyclable materials to enable them to be put into recycling bins.   

In response Councillor Mann indicated that it was a misunderstanding that many of the containers that were used in connection with this service were in fact not recyclable, could only be recycled through a separate process.  Recycling bins were now operating in the City and early indications that the scheme was going very well and there was a part of the scheme which allowed for assisted collections and any member who had a resident within the City who had difficulty with the bins could ring the number for assisted collection and appropriate arrangements could be made.

The following comments were then made:-

	(i)
	Thanked Councillor Mann and the officers for helping out with assisted collections for residents of this Ward .


	Councillor Joe Murphy

	(ii)
	Thanked to Councillor Mann for his work on Parr Fold Park issues which had been raised.
	Councillor Lindley


	(iii)
	In respect of the food packaging for meals on wheels was it possible that Councillor Mann could look into a company which provided containers that were recyclable and could this be investigated jointly with the Lead Member for Community, Health and Social Care.
	Councillor K. Garrido


In response Councillor Mann thanked colleagues for their kind words in respect of matters he had dealt with on their behalf and agreed to consult with Councillor Mrs. Lea, Lead Member for Community, Health and Social Care, to attempt to achieve a successful outcome of recyclable materials for services like meals on wheels.

(h)
Councillor M. Lea, Lead Member for Community Services and Health
No questions asked nor comments made.

(i)
Councillor Joe Murphy, Lead Member for Service Development/ Neighbourhood Management
The following questions were asked:-

	(i)
	Why had funding been withdrawn by the City Council from Salford Women’s Centre when it was highly used and provided 20 years valuable service in the community.
	Councillor Ferrer



	(ii)
	Could the Lead Member provide an update on the future of community centres to be closed in the City.
	Councillor Owen




Councillor Joe Murphy made the following responses:-

(i)
The demand for the use of the centre had reduced and there were now other providers for similar services across that part of the City.  The Directorate has worked extensively with the Management Committee to try and resolve problems but this had not been achievable and following the withdrawal of funding by the PCT it meant that the City Council had no option but to take the action it did.

(ii)
With regard to the future use of community centres there was currently a review of the management of community centres being undertaken but no closures had been suggested or recommended. 

The following comments were then made:-

Councillor Ferrer challenged the statement made by the Lead Member about the centre having reduced use with 8,000 visitors and people waiting for the service provided by this centre.  
Councillor Merry stated that he could not comment on the figures for the centre but stated that  discussions were still ongoing in looking at some type of recovery plan the Centre could not exist on the level of funding the Council provided without contributions from others and the PCT.  Meetings had been held with the Management Committee to attempt to get them to agree to take action to bring the cost for the management and operation centre within the budget that was now available but this had not been achieved. 
Councillor Garrido commented that community centres were  not up for closure but work was being done in a way their longer term future could be secured under SCL. Her group was in favour of working with Salford Community Leisure and Worsley Community Association to secure the long-term future and operation of the community centres in the Worsley and Boothstown areas.  

Councillor M. Lea commented that she was grateful for Councillor Garrido for making such a statement as statements about closure, that  were not about to happen, were often seen as misleading, if anything the City Council was looking to support the community centres by providing professional advice and support to help them deliver valuable services in the community.

In response to the comments made Councillor Murphy made the following statement:-

The purpose of reviewing the management of the community centres was to maximise the benefits to the community using all our expertise that was available to ensure that local communities had enhanced facilities which they would play an active part in not only using but managing with professional support and guidance to ensure the long-term sustainability.
The reduction of funding by the PCT and the failure for the Council and the management of the women’s centre to reach an agreement with regard to expenditure meant that the Council had little but no option at this time to withdraw funding.  This decision had been taken based on the fact of all information available and taking in the number of other similar facilities that local residents would be able to access within that vicinity.
59.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS ON THE DISCHARGE OF FUNCTIONS

(a)
Passenger Transport Authority

Councillor Howard raised the question regarding a leaflet she had seen in Irlam and Cadishead in relation to the new over 60’s transport scheme and further commented that in Worsley and Boothstown the loss of bus services and the potential introduction of congestion charges would have a major impact on people living in that community?  In addition, she thanked Councillor Jones for his work in relation to the development of ring and ride in the Boothstown area.  


Councillor Joe Murphy asked a question about high frequency bus services as he had received complaints that some buses that worked on high frequency routes were showing out of service signs yet had passengers on board.  On one occasion it had been reported to him that a passenger had alighted at a bus stop but other passengers were prevented from getting on the bus to make a journey due to the fact that bus drivers were indicating that there would be another bus following immediately behind?  

In response Councillor Jones made the following comments:-


In respect of public transport in Worsley and Boothstown he attended a public meeting to discuss this issue and unfortunately the reduction of bus services was not only an issue in this part of this City but a general issue across Greater Manchester which was subject of ongoing discussions between the Passenger Transport Authority and the Passenger Transport Executive.  He further commented that ring and ride had been expanded because passengers in the Boothstown area had been willing to make a contribution towards the cost.


With regard to the issue of high frequency bus services as detailed by Councillor Joe Murphy, he was due to meet with the bus companies in the New Year and would take up this issue and report back.  He further commented that if the congestion charge bid goes ahead there would need to be a major increase in bus services to ensure that there were adequate public transport links across the City.

(b)
Police, Councillor Lancaster 


No questions asked nor comments made.


(c)
Waste Disposal, Councillor Mann

No questions asked nor comments made.


(d)
Fire and Rescue, Councillor Wilson

Councillor Karen Garrido made reference to the recent tragic fire that had occurred in Warwickshire which had resulted in the death of fire fighters and requested that the Council send condolences to the families and the fire services concerned.  She also asked if information was available on incidents which had occurred during the recent bonfire night celebrations?

In response Councillor Wilson said that he supported Councillor K. Garrido in respect of the condolences to the families and fire services who lost colleagues in the recent tragic fire in Warwickshire and with respect to information in the City regarding bonfire night celebrations, there had been a 30% reduction in incidents.


(e)
Outside Bodies

Councillor Macdonald indicated that he had spoken with Councillor Pennington who was to prepare information in relation to the Greater Manchester Pension Scheme.

61.
ISSUES FOR CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

Councillor Macdonald commented that the Alcohol Commission was to undertake further work in respect of the Licensing Act and the smoking ban across the City and invited all Members to join the Commission in the New Year.  


Councillor Lancaster commented that the three Lead Members in relation to this service would also be drawing up a response in respect of these matters.
COUNCIL MEETING - 21ST NOVEMBER, 2007
Public Questions from the Pupils of Buile Hill High School
· What are your plans to deal with the increasing problem of dogs fouling public places, especially Buile Hill Park? - GINA BUTTERWORTH

· What is currently being done to tackle underage drinking and prosecution of people who sell alcohol to young people? - GINA BUTTERWORTH

· Are there any plans to develop the facilities for young people in our area as there is very little for use to do at night/weekends? - JOHN PEAT

Public Questions from Pupils of St. Ambrose Barlow RC High School
· Lack of facilities for young people - can we have more Astroturf pitches for tennis and football that are open and free to young people?  How many youth clubs are there and why are young people not consulted and not informed about them? - DANIEL WHEELER

· Safety - we don’t feel safe at night.  Why aren’t there street lamps and CCTV in the parks and the paths to the parks and on the darkest streets? - DANIEL WHEELER

· Buses - the Lowry is a good place to go.  Can we have a more efficient bus service and a direct route to the Lowry? - CHARLOTTE DICKINSON

· Bicycles - we have a new bike shelter at school and want to protect the environment.  Why aren’t there any bike lanes in the Salford area for children to ride to school safely? - CHARLOTTE DICKINSON

Draft response to question from pupils of Buile Hill High School.

Are there any plans to develop the facilities for young people in our area as there is very little for us to do at night/weekends?

I am very aware that there aren’t many youth centres in the area around Buile Hill High School.  The nearest youth centre to Buile Hill is the Heights centre and I appreciate that this isn’t necessarily in the best location for young people attending Buile Hill School.  In the absence of a youth centre we provide a detached youth work team who operate in the area and meet up with young people regularly.  The detached team has been able to organise a number of activities for young people, including football and games sessions and residentials.  Added to this, there is a sports development activity that is delivered by Salford Community Leisure and there are a number of voluntary and community based youth activities operating in the area.  Should you wish to make contact with any of these organisations to discuss what they can provide for you, Cath Connor will be able to give you contact numbers and addresses.

However, that still doesn’t address the issue that many young people have fed back to us, that they would like to have a youth centre somewhere in the Weaste/Seedley/ Langworthy area.  The government recently published its 10 year strategy for youth in which it has promised that funding will become available over the next few years to enable local authorities and other organisations to either build or repair and refurbish youth facilities.  At this stage we don’t know exactly how much money might be available to Salford and therefore how many buildings we would be able to construct or refurbish.  Being realistic, it’s not likely to be more than one or two facilities in each town or city across the country.  When we do know what money is available we will involve young people in helping us to decide where to invest the money, either in terms of a new building or in terms of refurbishment of existing premises.

In addition to the possibility of new or improved stand-alone youth facilities there’s also the opportunity presented by the extended schools initiative.  As you’ll know, the new Buile Hill High School is currently being built and, once it is completed, we will be exploring the opportunities to expand the range of provision offered to the whole community, including young people, from that base, and looking at how we can increase community access to the facilities during times when they are not being used by the school.

Draft response to question from young people from St. Ambrose Barlow RC High School.

Can we have more Astroturf pitches for tennis and football that are open and free to young people?  How many youth clubs are there and why are young people not consulted and not informed about them?

We have 14 multi use games areas in Salford’s parks, all of which are free to use and in addition, there are 3 Astroturf pitches at Albert Park, Clarendon Park and Ordsall Park, though there are charging policies for use of some of these pitches.  These 3 Astroturf and the multi use games areas are managed by the Environmental Services Directorate which is fully committed to providing this type of facility for young people and which has had some success in recent years in attracting external funding to provide new facilities and improve existing ones.

Salford Sports Village also has a number of well maintained all weather pitches and grass pitches that are available for use by the community.  I appreciate that these are not free to young people, though a reduced fee applies.  For junior sports passport holders this equates to about £1.52 per person for use of a full pitch, based on a costing for 2 teams hiring the pitch for a game of football and for non members that cost increases to around £1.77 per person as part of a team booking.  We also have good sports facilities at some of our schools and these are generally well used outside schools hours.

As you’ll appreciate, Astroturf pitches are expensive to install and they need to be properly maintained so that they don’t deteriorate and become unusable and that is partly why we don’t currently have good quality Astroturfs all across the city and also why there’s a cost attached to using them.  However, as part of our Building Schools for the Future programme we will be ensuring that each of the new schools that is built will have state of the art sports facilities including pitches which will be available for use by young people and the wider community outside school hours, so you should be seeing some improvements to the situation in coming years.  At this stage I can’t say what the charging policies for use of these facilities will be but we will be mindful of the importance of making them affordable and accessible for young people.

To turn to youth clubs, the Youth Service operates from 12 buildings across the city.  11 of these are stand alone youth centres and in Boothstown the community centre is the place the Youth Service has used to provide a meeting place for young people.  The nearest youth centre to St. Ambrose Barlow High School is the Deans centre in Swinton, which has an outdoor high ropes course and a fishing pond as well as being a meeting place for young people and also the base for the Gears project that gives young people the chance to do metal work and get hands on experience of car and motorbike engines.

All of that’s no good if young people don’t know it’s there and I do agree that the Youth Service hasn’t done much to advertise itself in the past.  However, the Youth Service’s managers have recently consulted with young people who use the youth centres and have developed some marketing materials which are due to be produced by January.  These will tell young people about what’s available where and we’ll make sure that a stock of the information leaflets is sent to each of our high schools, so please look out for them.  We’ve also got the WUU2 website which was developed earlier this year.  Again, young people were consulted and involved in designing and planning the website.  The site aims to give young people information about the full range of things to do and places to go in their local area, right across Salford.  At the moment we’re still adding information to it and keeping it up to date, so it’s by no means complete.  I’d really appreciate you taking a look at it - www.0-19insalford.info - and letting the Youth Service Team know what you think of it.

The Youth Service is also working on the development of neighbourhood youth forums at the moment and sees these as a good structure for consulting with young people about a whole range of issues.  The plan is that these will link into school councils but will have a wider, more community based, focus and they’ll be one way in which we can gather young people’s views and make sure they are represented to elected members and community leaders.

Public Questions from the Pupils of Buile Hill High School
1.
What are your plans to deal with the increased problem of dogs fouling public places, especially Buile Hill Park?

A.
Dog fouling is a problem in many areas across the City, and owners not clearing up after their animals is probably one of the most anti-social things affecting our streets and public areas.  The City Council monitors levels of litter and dog fouling in the City and from our measurements litter and dog fouling has gone down in the City overall but we still recognise it is still a major concern of the public.


As part of the City Council’s response to a number of environmental crimes, we can now issue Fixed Penalty Notices to persons who allow their dogs to foul, and fail to clean up after them.  In the last 2 years we have issued nearly 350 fixed penalty notices to irresponsible dog owners.  We have also taken to court 20 persons who failed to pay the fixed penalty notice, which currently is set at £50, but is due to increase to £70.


Over the last year in Build Hill, Lightoaks and Oakwood parks, we have issued 25 fixed penalty notices for dog fouling, and our dog wardens and enforcement officers regularly patrol the parks.


As well as enforcement, we are currently formulating an education programme aimed at down owners which is designed to remind them of their responsibilities.  We are fitting “talking signs” at park entrances which when detecting movement, activate a pre recorded message to remind people to clean up after their dogs.  These are currently on trial, and should be fitted in Build Hill soon.

2.
What is currently being done to tackle underage drinking and prosecution of people who sell alcohol to young people?

A.
The Council’s Trading Standards Service carries out regular test purchasing exercises, using young people, to identify businesses who are prepared to sell alcoholic drinks to young people under the legal age of 18 years.  Where underage sales take place, the sellers are usually issued with an £80 fixed penalty notice or prosecuted depending upon the individual circumstances.


During the last two years there have been 45 prosecutions for underage sales of alcohol, 13 formal cautions and approximately 115 fixed penalty notices issues.  Only one licence has been revoked following a review of a licence the remainder resulted in suspensions and/or additional licensing conditions being imposed.  There are currently seven prosecutions pending from the last test purchasing campaign.


Where repeated underage sales are made during test purchasing exercises, Trading Standards, support by the Police, apply to the Licensing Authority (a panel of local councillors) for a review of a particular business’s licence to sell alcohol.  The Licensing Panel has the power to revoke the licence, suspend it for a period of up to three months and/or add conditions to the licence (e.g. restrict sales of alcohol after a specific time on particular days, adoption of a Challenge 21 policy where everyone appearing to be under the age of 21 must produce suitable proof of age before alcohol can be sold.


During the period January to April of this year Salford Trading Standards applied for 14 reviews of Premises Licences following repeated underage sales of alcohol.  Licences were revoked or suspended and additional conditions applied to the licences to prevent further illegal sales.


Underage Drinking


Salford Council has adopted a ban on the drinking of alcohol in streets and public places.  The Police have an ongoing operation to tackle anti-social behaviour/juvenile nuisance during the evenings which is largely fuelled by alcohol.  Where alcohol is found in the possession of young people it is confiscated and in the first instance parents are notified of the incident.  Various diversionary activities are also organised in an effort to persuade young people not to drink and engage in anti-social behaviour.


The potential risk to health posed by drinking is an extremely important message which young people need to be aware of and there are various campaigns to raise such awareness.
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